
Merry Christmas and a 
Happy New Year!     
Seasons Greetings to you all, and a very big thank you once more to all our Bulletin 
readers and deliverers.  I would also like to welcome all those who have joined the 
Residents’ Association in 2020.

Once again, we have been able to support various local organisations and charities, 
who have benefited from the Association’s financial donations. This is a result of 
your on-going generosity. It has been a difficult year for all of us, and the Executive 
Committee would like to thank our Advertising/Accounts’ team, area coordinators, 
deliverers and all those involved in producing the Bulletin. We would also like to 
thank all of the residents who have supported our relaunched ‘Shop Local, Hire Local’ 
scheme.

With the recent positive news about a vaccine, we all hope that life can start to return 
to some sort of normality in the near future, but in the meantime let’s all continue to 
follow the rules and keep our loved ones and ourselves safe.

Finally, your Residents’ Association councillors are committed to serving the people of 
Upminster and Cranham, and will continue to do so this coming year and thereafter. 
Thank you for your continued support and have a great Christmas and a Happy New 
Year.

Councillor CHRIS WILKINS -  
Chairman Upminster and Cranham Residents’ Association

Upminster and Cranham 
Residents Subscriptions 2020               
This year the Upminster and Cranham Executive Committee decided that due to the pandemic, 
we would have a payment holiday in 2020. The collections, subject to Government restrictions, 
will continue again next year. If, however, you would like to make a donation to the Association, 
can you please email bullteinra@yahoo.co.uk and someone will contact you.

DECEMBER 2020

The Voice of the Communityemail: bulletinra@yahoo.co.uk

UPMINSTER & CRANHAM RESIDENTS’ ASSOCIATION

SHOP LOCAL, HIRE LOCAL

Upminster & Cranham Edition

Council Finances 
Update     
At the Overview Scrutiny Board meeting in 
October, Council members were presented 
with a Budget Monitoring report and Covid 
update 2020/21 period 05 (August). Some of 
the key points are as follows:

Projected Covid Expenditure: £11.870 million

Potential loss of income: £12.194 million

Potential loss of savings identified: £6.879 
million

Business as usual net position: £5.055 million

Total budget pressures: £35.998 million    

To bridge the above £35.998 million projected 
deficit, the Council have used the following to 
balance the budget:

Government support to date: £15.781 million

Projected value of Government support on 
income loss: £4.0 million

Corporate underspends: £1.906 million

The gap to balance the budget is therefore 
£14.311 million and this has resulted in the 
Council using reserves and balances to ensure 
they achieve a balanced budget at the end of 
March 2021. The above is clearly going to have 
an impact when the Administration sets the 
2021/22 Council budgets.

UCRA Councillors were previously able to 
identify efficiency savings for the current 
year’s budget, which were sadly ignored by 
the current Administration.  We will once 
again put forward similar proposals to protect 
front line services and to meet our residents’ 
priorities.

Councilor CHRIS WILKINS

www.ucra.co.uk
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Family Business Est. Over 35 years

No Salesman, No Canvassers, No Hassle

97 FRONT LANE, UPMINSTER, RM14 1XN  WWW.ATOG.CO.UK
01708 250 070
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uPVC - ALUMINIUM - SEALED UNIT REPLACEMENT

11835

Tel: 01708 229857  Mobile: 07415 096551

continued on page 3

07956 950711

School Streets’ 
Scheme Further 
update 
Following consultation the times 
have subsequently changed for the 
operation and road restrictions for 
the School Streets’ Scheme on the 
whole of  Cedar Avenue and South 
View Drive - west from the junction 
of Acacia Drive.  Please ignore the 
afternoon times,  as stated in the 
November Bulletin and on our 
website, these times were correct 
at the time of going to print, but 
were then changed. �e correct 
restriction times are between 
2:00 and 3:30pm. Sorry for any 
confusion. Please see more details 
on the Council website - www.
havering.gov.uk/info/20004/
parking/121/parking_tickets_
and_tra�c_�nes/5  .

COUNCILLOR CHRIS WILKINS

Lest we forget 
The sun was shining on Sunday 
8th November, as this year’s 
Remembrance Services were 
replaced with socially distanced 
small gatherings. Upminster 

Royal British Legion held a small 
service at the Memorial in Corbets 
Tey Road at 11.00am, requesting 
societies and organisations 
wanting to lay a wreath to do so 
after 12.00. This was necessary 
due to the current COVID-19 
regulations.

Their 2020 theme was ‘Coming 
Home’, which took on a new 
meaning due to the pandemic. 
The focus was on both the millions 
of British and Commonwealth 
men and women whose service 
and sacrifice secured peace and 
freedom 75 years ago, and also 
about the service and sacrifice of 
so many today in protecting our 
nation from Covid-19, and the 
similarities in feelings, emotions 
and experiences of then and now.
Havering Council shared a 
‘virtual’ remembrance service, 

with the Mayor of Havering and 
former Mayors, laying wreaths 
across the borough. The Mayor’s 
representative for Upminster was 
former Mayor, Upminster and 
Cranham Residents’ Association 
Councillor, Linda Van den Hende. 
The Upminster and Cranham 
Residents’ Association were 
represented by Councillor Gillian 
Ford, who laid a wreath on their 
behalf at the foot of the Upminster 
memorial on Sunday afternoon.

Upminster 
Police update 
There is some good news about 
crime figures for September and 
October in Upminster compared to 
the same months last year. Burglary 
has reduced from seven to one 
compared to 2019, but for Motor 

Vehicle crime the news is not quite 
as good. There were seven thefts 
of vehicles in both years, however 
theft from motor vehicles were up 
one to eleven. The message from 
the police is always ensure vehicles 
are locked and nothing is on 
display to encourage a theft.
On other issues, the police wish 
to remind residents that with 
the darker evenings, it is good 
practice to have lights on a timer 
switch, so the house does not look 
unoccupied. In addition, although 
windows are less likely to be open, 
whenever the house is unoccupied, 
always ensure windows are closed 
and when leaving the house, 
ensure doors, both back and front, 
are securely locked.
Our local SNTs are always 
happy to visit to provide crime 
prevention advice, just email them 
at upminster.snt@met.police.uk  
or cranham.snt@met.police.uk  . 
Finally, a new Neighbourhood 
Watch has recently been set up as a 
result of our recent appeal. Anyone 
interested in setting one up in their 
road can contact their team and 
they will provide all assistance in 
getting one off the ground.

CLLR LINDA VAN DEN HENDE

Paul Gilham 07985 185872
01708 229835
or info@gilhamelectrical.co.uk
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For more information, please call
Gary or Chris James or Shane Green 
Office: 01708 250772
Mobiles: 0777 311 8268, 0795 002 5841, 07890 971 579

• Family run Upminster business.
• Established in Upminster for 40 years
• Fully insured
• Loft Conversion completed in 6 weeks in most cases
• Previous work can be viewed
• References available
• Plans drawn and submitted

01708 225910

THAMES CHASE FOREST CENTRE, BROADFIELDS, PIKE LANE, CRANHAM, UPMINSTER RM14 3NS

YOGA TIMETABLE - Monday’s 9.30am & 10.30am Hour Hatha YOGA (all levels) classes.
5 places MAX for personal attention and progression. Monthly class passes @ £10 class //

£11 drop in (advance booking and online payment required) £1 Yoga parking
YOGA held within the historic 17C Essex Barn, in the Ford Ed. Room,

embraced by beautiful countryside.

Booking Essential: 07958 682172 online advance payment
Health form: paulalotusrose@gmail.com • Facebook: Paula Lotus Rose (Thames Chase Forest Spirit Yoga)

Instagram:  paula_lotusrose • www.holisticyogini.co.uk

HATHA YOGA
Paula Restarick: Experienced Yoga and Meditation Teacher // Yoga Therapist // 

Holistic Health Practitioner/Tutor 
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Pitch and Putt 
Closed
For nearly two years the 
Upminster and Cranham 
Residents’ Association and local 
residents have been challenging 
the Conservative Administration’s 
decision to dispose of the Hall 
Lane Mini Golf Course for 
housing. Recently, the disposal 
of the site was agreed by the 
Cabinet, despite a final challenge 
from us.
From the start, we have been 
contesting each decision and 
process. This has included 
leafleting, Bulletin articles, 
emails, social media updates, 
public meetings, liaising with 
the Friends Group and giving 
advice to residents backing 
onto the site regarding Statutory 
Declarations. We have challenged 
council reports (including the 
Tree Preservation Report, which 
resulted in 32 Tree Preservation 
Orders being made) and called-in 
council submissions at every 
opportunity, including the 
Outline Planning Application and 
the Appropriation and Disposal 
proposals.

We also engaged expert legal 
advice and commissioned and 
funded independent environment 
and planning reports. We 
made formal submissions to 
the relevant Secretary of State, 
the Mayor of London and 
the Planning Inspectorate, 
challenging Havering’s Local 
Development Plan and the failure 
to include the Pitch and Putt 
in the borough’s Open Space 
Strategy.
This has been a mammoth 
effort by councillors, the UCRA 
Executive and the people of 
Cranham and Upminster. Can we 
thank you, the residents, for your 
dedication and support in taking 
up the challenges, distributing 
leaflets and for writing 
hundreds of letters of objection. 
Unfortunately, our barrister has 
advised that there are limited 
grounds to take the matter to 
Judicial Review, our only legal 
option remaining, which would 
be expensive and have little 
prospect of success.
We now await the land being sold 
and a full planning application 
submitted. We will, of course, 
keep you posted on any details as 

they come forward.
CLLRS GILLIAN FORD,  

JOHN TYLER AND  
LINDA VAN DEN HENDE

Cranham Ward Councillors

Public Access 
Defibrillators - 
Thank you!
Thank you for all the family, 
friends and residents who 
contributed to Councillor 
Clarence Barrett’s Just Giving 
Page. We have been able to 
place four defibrillators from the 
money raised and bid for another 
through London Hearts Charity, 
meaning so far we have a total of 
five in the local area.
Can we thank St Luke’s Church, 
Front Lane, Upminster Baptist 
Church, Cranham Royal British 
Legion and Roomes Furniture 
store for offering to have the 
cabinets and defibrillators 
placed. We hope having these 
in the community will help save 
other people’s lives if they go 
into cardiac arrest. Just as a defib 
gave us, his family, another two 

weeks of life, so we hope these 
defibrillators can save another life 
in the future.
A special thank you to London 
Hearts and Kym and Jo, for all 
their support in this project and 
to Gavin from Alex Electrical, the 
electrician who supported in the 
placement of the units. Clarence 
cared so much about the area 
we live in and our community. It 
wasn’t about politics but about 
supporting our local community, 
our green space and the streets 
we live on. Through this project 
his good work will continue. 
To all the family, friends and local 
community who donated to make 
this happen, thank you, from the 
Barrett family.
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PLASTERING

CONTACT: CLAY DAWKINS

TEL: 07961  379277 / 01708 470841

EMAIL: CLAY.DAWKINS@LIVE.CO.UK

     • Professional • High Quality

• Reskim over Artex • New ceilings

           • Clean and Reliable

      • Cove & Cornice • Painting

            • Cheapest Rates

             • OAP Discounts

             • Free Estimates

         • 27 Years Experience

• Hornchurch and Surrounding Areas

M  Bray
painting and decorating
 all aspects of decorating covered

small jobs to complete re-decorations
 over 20 years experience

polite service - clean and tidy work with a high quality finish
local references available

Tel: 01708 223608 /  07983 486655
e-mail: mathew.bray@sky.com

Hornchurch



Lower Thames 
Crossing 
Development 
Consent Order 
process
Highways England submitted 
their application for the Lower 
Thames Crossing scheme in 
October and the Planning 
Inspectorate had until the 20th 
November to decide whether to 
accept it. Assuming that they have 
accepted it, local authorities and 
other groups and people will be 
invited to register as an Interested 
Party in the examination. They 
can then submit a representation 
as to how they agree/disagree 
with the application, what 
they consider the main issues 
to be, and their impact. These 
representations will be used 
by the Examining Authority 
(ExA) to help inform their initial 
assessment of the principle 
issues that need to be discussed 
at examination. The Planning 
Inspectorate will then publish the 
relevant representations online.
Interested parties will then be 
invited to a Preliminary Meeting 
to discuss the procedure and 
timetable to be followed during 
the examination stage (maximum 
of 6 months duration). The 
invitation to the preliminary 
meeting will also include the 
ExA’s initial assessment of the 
main issues.
After the preliminary meeting 
has been held, the application 

will enter into the examination 
stage. Highways England are 
currently suggesting the following 
timescales but these are subject to 
change -

·  Pre-examination period -  
 Late November 2020 - March   
 2021

·  Examination -  
 March to September 2021

·  Recommendation period -   
 Autumn 2021 to Spring 2022

Upminster 
Christmas Tree 
Festival
The Upminster Methodist Church 
are unfortunately unable to hold 
their 10th tree festival in the 
usual manner this year. Instead, 
they are inviting people to erect 
a tree in their front garden from 
Saturday 05 December and create 
a community festival around 
the streets of Upminster and 
Cranham.
The theme is Rainbows, in 
acknowledgement of all the 
NHS has done this year, with 
colourfully decorated trees being 
encouraged. Contributors will be 
given a rainbow to go on the top 
of their tree, and there will also 
be an A4 laminated sheet given 
out to go on each tree, explaining 
that it is part of the tree festival. 
They plan to create at least one 
trail around the locality for people 
to spot the trees. They will also 
be setting up a Just Giving page 
with the intention of raising some 
money for First Step.

If you would like any more 
information or to take part in this 
festival then please send an email 
to Christmastreefestival2020@
gmail.com . More details will 
continue to follow through the 
church website, Facebook and 
Instagram. Let’s make the 10th 
Christmas Tree Festival one to 
remember, in a different way!

Santa’s Sleigh 
Always Brings 
Smiles and Joy
Over 44 years, Havering Rotary 
Club, with help from Upminster 
41 Club, have brought much joy 
to the streets of Upminster and 
Cranham with their Santa Sleigh. 
We are always amazed at people’s 
generosity and support. Over ten 
nights last year, the Float collected 
a record amount of £8448 for 
local good causes such as First 
Step, Saint Francis Hospice, 
Dycorts School and Riding for the 
Disabled.  Your money makes a 
real difference!
It is hard work and many miles 
but the smiles of the children and 
feel good factor generated during 
this period is worth all the effort.   
Just when we thought we could 
use the float with a sense of 
normality, COVID has again 
presented us all with some real 
challenges.  Keeping safe and 
reducing the spread of the virus is 
a priority. Havering Rotary Club 
have planned a full programme 
and obtained permissions but 
we are governed by current 

restrictions, which change 
regularly.
Please check our website and 
Facebook page in December for 
our latest plans.  Hoping we can 
bring some cheer to your street in 
the near future!

COLIN COE 
Havering Rotary Club

Happy 
Christmas from 
the Churches
2020 has been a year to remember 
- many have experienced 
hardship, pain, loss or confusion, 
amongst other things. The 
Christian Church has had to close 
its doors, but remains one of the 
largest providers of social care 
and practical help in the UK.
2000 years ago, even more 
significant than Covid 19 was 
the birth of Jesus Christ - fully 
God and fully man, on a rescue 
mission to save the planet 
from chaos, self absorption 
and rebellion. Jesus entered 
and left the world in shameful 
circumstances, but brought 
unrivalled teaching, astounding 
miracles and a means by which 
you and I can receive a personal 
relationship with our creator God.
If you need practical help or 
advice or would like to attend 
one of our live Zoom or online 
Christmas services, please Google 
“Churches in Upminster”, or visit 
www.ctucno.org  - any of us 
would be pleased to help 

JOINERY
EST 20 YEARS

HARDWOOD SPECIALISTS
• Supply only or supply and install

• High quality windows, doors
 and conservatories
• Leaded lights and coloured glass
• Unique old-fashioned front doors
FREE FRIENDLY ADVICE • FREE ESTIMATES

01708 757675
5

continued on page 7
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Service Contracts 
(please ask for details)

07539 444 413
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you discover the real Jesus, and 
welcome you into our church 
families. Happy Christmas - stay 
safe - we are all praying for you.

PAUL THOMPSON,  
Leader of King’s Church 

Upminster (part of ‘Churches 
Together’)

Secret Blind 
Garden Appeal
Havering Volunteer Centre, in 
partnership with the Friends 
of the Secret Blind Garden, 
have launched a crowdfunding 
campaign to improve the only 
outdoor recreational space within 
the London Borough of Havering 
for the visually impaired. The 
space, which is in Harrow Lodge 
Park near to the new leisure 
centre, has been lovingly tended 
to for the past four years by 
dedicated volunteers, who have 
ensured that it has remained open 
and safe for visitors.
It’s now time to develop this area 
and enhance the enjoyment for 
those with visual impairment, by 
installing large, raised font and 

braille signage, so that users of 
the space can truly benefit from 
its splendour. They have therefore 
launched a fundraising campaign 
to help raise £3,000 to finance this 
work. If you would like to donate 
please visit www.spacehive.com/
secret-blind-garden-braille-
improvements .

New young 
writer - 
Francesca 
Montefusco

Over the years we have been 
delighted to host a number 
of young writers, and readers 
would have seen articles from 
former writers on what they are 

now doing. We are delighted to 
welcome Francesca for the first 
time.
Hi. My name is Francesca and I’m 
16 years old. Being a pretty typical 
teenager means I spend most of 
my time either in school (I go to 
Coopers), studying, watching TV 
with my family, or hanging out 
with my friends. But I also enjoy 
baking, being a young leader at 
Rainbows, yoga, and now, writing 
for The Bulletin.
I’m writing this not long after 
World Mental Health Day. After 
a difficult year, a focus on mental 
health is so important. Mind 
(mental health charity) found 
that more than half of adults 
and over two thirds of young 
people said their mental health 
worsened during lockdown. With 
the current situation, going for a 
walk, learning a new skill or doing 
something creative could be 
massively helpful.
This year’s theme is ‘mental 
health for all’. It’s all about getting 
everybody involved and starting 
the conversations. Whether it’s a 
bad day or an ongoing problem, 
the most important thing is not to 

try and cope on your own. Talking 
to friends or family is great but 
there are lots of amazing helplines 
where you can get support from 
professionals who really do care 
and want to help you.
Samaritans - call 116 123,  
Age UK - call 0800 678 1602, 
(worrying about your child) 
NSPCC - call 0808 800 5000.

Local contact 
tracing – 
Avoiding scams
Havering Council have 
highlighted the numbers being 
used by their local contact tracing 
service, as some people have been 
concerned that they may have 
been contacted by scammers. 
Residents being contacted by 
Havering Council should see the 
telephone numbers 0203 928 
1402 or 01708 43 43 43 come up 
when contacted. Nobody the 
council contacts will be asked for 
any new personal data or other 
information, such as bank details.
If residents are suspicious about a 
call, they should hang up and 

continued on page 9

L. J. NICHOLLS
INTERIOR & EXTERIOR

PAINTING, DECORATING &
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE

UPMINSTER

01708 288022 / 07958 492177

Creating looks 
you’ll love

A new service completely tailored to you. 
Providing inspiration with colours, concepts, layouts, 

lighting, fabric and furniture. Giving you the perfect look 
that you’ve always dreamed of for your home.

www.roomes.co.uk 22-24 Station Road, Upminster, Essex RM14 2UB

01708 255300
Book a consultation with us today

Enjoy a safer shopping experience at Roomes with sanitisation and social distancing throughout the showroom
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contact the council’s Covid-19 
hotline on 0800 368 5201 or 
the main council switchboard 
on 01708 434 343. They can 
also email: Covid19support@
havering.gov.uk  .

Saint Francis 
Hospice 
OrangeLine
Saint Francis Hospice have asked 
us to publicise their confidential 
helpline service, OrangeLine. It 
is open to anyone, regardless of 
whether they have had contact 
with the hospice or not. Their 
specially trained team are there 
to listen and support people who 
may be bereaved, isolated or 
lonely and in need of a friendly 
ear or signposting to other 
services. The OrangeLine number 
is 01708 758 649
Their other services include 
experienced palliative care and 
crisis support in the hospice 
and at home, social groups, 
occupational and complementary 
therapies to help you live well, 
and family support for you and 
your loved ones.

You can phone them direct for 
advice and support on 01708 
758 643 or speak to your GP for a 
referral. You can also visit http://
www.sfh.org.uk to find out more.

Cranston Park 
Tennis Club
Cranston Park Tennis Club play 
throughout the autumn and 
winter (restrictions permitting), 
with their well drained courts 
and floodlights ensure tennis 
continues as the nights draw in. 
Midweek membership (Monday 
through to Friday up until 4pm) 
is good value at £150 per annum 
and is also currently available at 
£50 for December through to the 
end of March 2021. Chairman, 
Guy Wade says, “We have eight 
floodlit courts - six artificial grass 
and two clay and we look forward 
to welcoming new members to 
our safe, friendly and beautiful 
club. Check our website for our 
pro-rata membership fees, you’ll 
be pleasantly surprised. We play 
all year round.” 
New members will be assigned a 
“buddy” (mentor) to help them 
quickly feel comfortable at the 

club. Adult courses are available 
for non-members wanting to try 
their hand at tennis.  Membership 
enquiries:  monicawhitbread@
googlemail.com  . All other 
enquiries contact Lee at 
tenniscoach@hotmail.co.uk  
.Website:  www.cranstonpark.
co.uk  .

Fly-tipping and 
littering
Government policy of charging to 
use refuse sites, is fundamentally 
flawed and encourages 
fly-tipping. I don’t believe that 
anyone should have to pay to 
dispose of their waste, providing 
they use the designated sites.
If charges for legitimately 
disposing of waste were 
abolished, there would be 
no economic advantage in 
dumping rubbish in a country 
lane, rather than taking it to an 
authorised site. I appreciate that 
the cost of running waste sites 
would have to be covered by 
some form of taxation. Whilst 
this may have to be a national 
decision, my understanding is 
that local authorities already have 
discretion to abolish the charge if 

they so wish. I suggest that they 
do so.
I believe that the vast majority 
of residents deplore fly-tipping 
and would support the current 
penalties being applied more 
stringently. The Council have 
occasionally reported on fines 
that have been issued, but the 
figures suggest that many fines 
are never paid. What steps do the 
council take to recover unpaid 
fines?
The amount of litter in our streets 
and parks is also a sad reflection 
of how little concern some 
people have for the environment. 
Rather than kicking the can 
along the road (literally and 
metaphorically), perhaps those 
of us who do care, could do our 
bit by picking up the odd can and 
putting it in the next bin we pass.

ROY BRAND

News from 
Abigail
This month we have news from 
another of our former young 
writers, Abigail Mangion. 
It doesn’t seem so long since I 
hung up my pen to focus on my 

continued on page 11
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S C R Roofing
• All flat roofing • Asphalt and felt systems • Facias and gutters

All staff fully trained, Fully insured, All work guaranteed

Contact Steve Rawles
Tel: 07971 171363

**Air Con Regas From £69.95**

£45
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GCSEs. The exams didn’t happen 
as planned. I know for some 
it was a relief to not have to sit 
through the process but for many 
of us, it was hard to accept that we 
would not get the chance to gain 
the grades in the traditional way. 
Thankfully, I secured the grades 
I needed to carry me on into the 

sixth form. It is all about A-levels 
for me now. 
Now is a difficult time for most 
people, us younger residents 
included. In the second 
lockdown, even though schools 
remain open, every day I wonder 
if today my bubble will be sent 
into isolation. So many aspects 

of life have been removed, 
seeing friends, after school 
clubs, and we are back to 
missing our grandparents.
But what I have seen 
through the covid is also 
hopeful. People sewing 
scrubs, delivering food 
parcels, singing in the street 
and, more recently, putting 
on great Halloween displays 
and offers of children’s 
lunches. I know many 
young residents have been 
involved or benefited from 
some of these inspiring 
community acts. I hope 
many others share my 
pride in our communities 
response to this crisis. 
Wishing you all well. 

ABIGAIL

Happy Christmas 
from UCRA 
Coach Outings
Covid permitting we will be 
running a full programme of 
coach trips next year, with the 
exception of The Thriplow 
Daffodil Festival, which 
unfortunately has already been 
cancelled. Our card payment 
facility will allow quick and easy 
payments (AND refunds if the 
trip is cancelled), so pay and 
reserve your preferred seats with 
complete confidence.
 We have had a huge response to 
our provisional programme and 
its very reassuring to know that 
the majority of people are as keen 
as ever to return to our popular 
outings. We are grateful for your 
ongoing support and would 
like to wish you all a very happy 
Christmas and a peaceful and 
healthy New Year.
2021 Programme - Long Melford/
Bury St Edmunds (Sat 17th April), 
Snape Maltings/Southwold (Sat 
15th May), Faversham /Whitstable 
(Sat 12th June), Countryfile Live 
at Windsor Great Park (Sat 21st 

August - TBC), Salute to the 40s 
at Chatham Dock Yard (Sat 18th 
September), Broadstairs (October 
- TBC), Classical Spectacular at 
the Royal Albert Hall (November 
- TBC). Thursford Christmas 
Spectacular update - New date 
for 2021 is Thur 16th December. 
For up-to-date information and 
availability on our trips why not 
join our mailing list!
Stay safe - 

GINA AND JOAN
gina.savill-turner@email.com  
07958 006 503  01708 228 270
joancarroll66@gmail.com  
07789 956 399

Climate  
change and 
flooding
We were dismayed when we 
heard, last August, that houses 
in Rainham had suffered from 
flooding after heavy rainfall. 
Not only do we feel for the 
householders whose properties 
have been ruined, but we are 
also angry with the council. 
It is obvious to us that with 

A FOREIGN EXCHANGE AND INTERNATIONAL PAYMENT SPECIALIST

Does your Business send money internationally 
to purchase goods, or settle overseas invoices?

Are you an Individual sending money overseas 
to buy a property, to invest or emigrate?

NewbridgeFX can help with all your international payment needs, including:

No transfer or payment fees 

Secure and reliable transfers 

Convert & pay in over 130 currencies

Multi-currency account

in your company name

Competitive exchange rates

www.newbridgefx.com info@newbridgefx.com0207 459 4169  
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07971 293569 
Website:

Mbm-electrical.co.uk 
Email:

Info@mbm-electrical.co.uk
01708 898919

Family run business- est 1978
Fully licensed & Air Conditioned

Opening Hours
7 days a week, incl Bank Holidays

Sunday- Thurs: 12 noon to 2.30pm & 5.30- 11.30pm
Friday & Saturday: 12 noon- 2.30pm & 5.30- midnight

174 St Mary’s Lane, Upminster, RM14 3BT
Tel: (01708) 220038 or 222606

P R O S P E C T  B U S I N E S S  S O LU T I O N S  LT D
B O O K K E E P I N G  S E R V I C E S
a member of the Institute of Certified Bookkeepers

Assisting sole traders to medium sized businesses with their bookkeeping requirements.
Operating from a fully equipped home office, therefore enabling very competitive rates, without 

compromising service.  So if you have a bag of paperwork that requires urgent attention 
please do not hesitate to get in touch!

                     Deborah Farrow   MICB
        Tel:  01245 248688 or 07919 404982
Professional Indemnity & Public Liability cover        Member of the ICB        Practice Licence No 22191
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climate change happening, the 
atmosphere is getting warmer 
– and warm air holds more 
moisture. As a result, rain when it 
falls, is heavier than usual.
Sadly, our council rejected a 
motion to recognise there is a 
climate emergency and it is no 
surprise to us that they were 
caught unprepared for the recent 
heavy rain. We have written to ask 
why they have not done more to 
prepare for the changing weather 
patterns, and flood preparation 
in particular. Please bear in mind 
that you can help to slow down 
global warming and prevent 
flooding by using less fossil fuel, 
growing more shrubs and even 
grass, and not concreting over 
your driveways! 

 HAVERING  
FRIENDS OF THE EARTH

Christmas in a 
time of corona
We are grateful once again for 
the advice of local counselling 
experts, Theresa Hughes and 
Julie York. As we wait to see how 
COVID will affect our Christmas 
celebrations, here are some ideas 

you may find helpful. 
Manage Expectations - Discuss 
with loved ones how to adjust, 
with honest expectations. 
Christmas without all the family 
may seem harsh, but following 
the guidelines helps keep 
everyone safe. 
Plan - Having a plan can give us 
a feeling of control and decrease 
anxiety. Get organised, book 
online deliveries and buy/make 
presents. Spend time outdoors if 
you can and meet others in a local 
park or café.
Create new traditions -Have a 
Christmas Zoom quiz or a movie 
or games night. Bake Christmas 
cookies and make home-made 
hot chocolate.
Help others in the community 
- Helping local people or 
volunteering can reduce 
loneliness and give a sense of 
purpose.
Be hopeful - Having a hopeful 
attitude helps our brain to 
produce endorphins, which give a 
sense of well-being, calmness and 
improved mood. 
We both wish you a peaceful 
Christmas and hope for the year 
to come. 

Theresa is an accredited 
Counsellor/Psychotherapist 
based at Havering Therapy 
Centre, Hornchurch - www.
counselling-directory.org.uk/
counsellors/theresa-hughes  . 
Julie is a Systemic Family Therapy 
Practitioner specialising in 
supporting young people, couples 
and families based in Upminster - 
julie@mylifeskills.co.uk  .

Those were the 
days 
My article in last month’s 
Bulletin on the iconic Beatles 
album, Rubber Soul, which was 
released this month 55 years 
ago, prompted a number of nice 
memories. Several recalled seeing 
the Beatles live and many other 
acts. Groups from the Mersybeat 
era got a special mention by a 
number of you.
Sadly, whilst I have had the 
pleasure of seeing the Stones 
and a number of bands, I simply 
could never get a ticket to see The 
Beatles. I was lucky to see Paul 
McCartney in Manchester and, as 
I mentioned in my article, rumour 
has it he came to Upminster 

before performing in Romford in 
1965.
One reader remembers seeing 
Paul Simon, one half of the 
legendary Simon and Garfunkle 
duo, locally and was sure it was 
him having a coffee in Roomes 
Store. A number mentioned 
seeing acts over the years at the 
Queens Theatre and at the Cliffs 
Theatre, Southend-on-Sea.
Let’s hope we can get back soon 
to see live acts shortly. Feel free to 
send us more of your memories.

CLLR RON OWER

Fake PayPal 
emails 
Action Fraud is warning 
people selling items via online 
marketplaces to be on the lookout 
for criminals sending fake PayPal 
emails. Between January and 
September 2020, around a third of 
all fraud reported to Action Fraud 
concerned fake PayPal emails, 
with victims losing over seven 
million pounds. 
The deception happens when 
criminals send sellers emails 
purporting to be from PayPal. The 

continued on page 15
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LOW BACK & NECK PAIN,SCIATICA
ARTHRITIS
WHIPLASH
HEADACHES & SPORTS INJURIES

 LOW BACK & NECK PAIN, SCIATICA
 ARTHRITIS
 WHIPLASH
 HEADACHES & SPORTS INJURIES

Do you have a Car Park 
Dent that annoys you?
Using the Paintless Dent Removal  
process we come to you and restore  
metal panels on all makes and models

•NO FILLER OR PAINT USED•

CALL FOR A FREE QUOTATION
07813 828 309 BEFORE AFTER

Bye
dent

established for over 20 years
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emails trick victims into believing 
they have received payment 
for the items they’re selling. 
Typically, after receiving these 
emails, victims will ship the item 
to the criminal, without actually 
having received any payment.
How can you protect yourself?
• Scammers may have a negative 

feedback history or have 
recently set up a new account

• Don’t be persuaded into 
sending anything until you 
can verify you’ve received the 
payment 

• Don’t click on links or 
attachments in suspicious 
emails, and never respond 
to messages that ask for your 
personal or financial details

• A PayPal email will address 
you by your first and last name, 
or your business name, and 
will never ask you for your full 
password, bank account, or 
credit card details in a message.

If you think you’ve been a victim 
of fraud, report it to Action Fraud 
online at www.actionfraud.
police.uk  or by calling 0300 123 
2040.

Roomes Design 
Service
Are you now ready to turn your 
house into your dream home?  
To transform your home into 
an intimate and inviting space 
that is all you?  Whether you’re 
designing an entire house or a 
single room, our new Interior 
Design Service at Roomes 
Furniture and Interiors is 
completely tailored to you. At 
Roomes, our experienced Interior 
Designer is here to help from start 
to finish, providing a hands-on 
approach.
No matter how big or small your 
project, our designer can work 
with you to make the process as 
enjoyable and easy as possible. 
Whether you’re refreshing a 
room or rethinking your whole 
home, we can help you create a 
look you’ll love. Your design fee 
is refundable against a minimum 
spend - just get in touch to book 
your initial consultation and we’ll 
find a date and time that suits you 
best.

Thames Chase 
- Managing the 
woods and the 
trees
Not being able to see the ‘wood 
for the trees’ is a common 
problem in the perception of 
woodland management. We are 
always told that planting trees 
is a good thing and instinctively 
many of us think that cutting 
them down is therefore bad. But 
in order to create the healthiest, 
most diverse woodlands, some 
trees must be felled for the 
ecological good. This work is 
carried out in the winter months.
When Thames Chase Community 
Forest was established in 1990, 
there were around 825 hectares 
of existing woodland in the 40 
square miles of the Forest. New 
planting has since brought up the 
total woodland cover to over 1300 
ha.
The woodlands of tomorrow are 
growing from locally sourced 
seeds in our Community 
Tree Nursery, tended to by 

our dedicated volunteers and 
Community Tree Manager, Alex. 
You can also now purchase a 
selection of plants and saplings 
grown in the Community Tree 
Nursery, from our cart outside the 
Thames Chase Forest Centre for 
just £3.
Join us on Facebook for our 
Christmas quiz on Sunday 6th 
Dec (family quiz 5pm, adult 
quiz 8pm - tickets £5). Visit 
www.thameschase.org.uk or 
our Facebook page for more 
information.

Give your 
pets a happy 
Christmas!
As Christmas approaches and 
families may not be able to 

I’ve got you covered.
From logos, branding and business design, to websites and wedding artwork, 
F�can deliver professional and creative designs for your business or personal needs. 

07859 403079
theberkleygraphicdesignco.com

Contact Hannah Nicholls

HORNMINSTER EDGE SERVICES
KNIFE AND EDGE TOOL SHARPENING
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hornminsteredgeservices@outlook.com 
CONTACT MARIA AND LEON

hornminsteredgeservices.co.uk 07968 744110

TOGETHER, LET’S CREATE 
THE LAWN WE BOTH LOVE

Together, let ’s create the lawn we both love  
Request your FREE Lawn Analysis today. Call us on 01277 227988 
email: essexsouth@greenthumb.co.uk or visit: greenthumb.co.uk

Our high-nutrient, high-
quality Lawn Treatments 
are expertly formulated 
to give your lawn the 
very best all year long.

We love your lawn just 
as much as you do, join 
our community of Lawn 
Lovers today.

During Autumn, it’s essential to prepare your lawn so you can enjoy it when Spring 
comes around. You may now be seeing some moss interfering with your lovely lawn, 
it’s quite common at this time of year. 

Moss loves thatch, the perfect home for moss. The best way to remove thatch, 
consequently removing moss, is with Aeration & Scarification. Now is the time for 
your lawn to benefit from Machine Work. Trust us, your lawn will thank you!

Here at GreenThumb, we share your passion for lawn perfection

From as little as

per treatment
* Based on a lawn size 

up to 40m2

£15* 

continued on page 17
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01708 921360 / 07921 513970
www.rjwatsoncarpentryandjoinery.co.uk

Family Run Est. 1975 45+ Years Experience
Fully Insured Free Quotes No Deposits

rossel d rid g e8 4 @ h otm ail . co. u k w w w . sr- roof ers. co. u k

0 1 7 0 8  5 5 1 7 1 4  /  0 7 7 4 3  4 0 6 4 1 8

Roof Leak & Roof Repair Specialists
Roof Overhauls & Maintenance
New Tiled Roofs & Velux Windows
New Flat Roofs - Felt & Rubber
Chimney Stacks Repaired & Removed
Lead work, Pointing & Rendering

uPVC Guttering, Fascias & Roofline
Storm Damage & Insurance Work
Pigeon / Solar Panel Guards
Asbestos Removal & Garage Roofs
The Best Quality Materials Used
24 Hour Emergency Repairs, 7 days

Celebrating over 46 years of trading with the ORIGINAL company name and telephone number!
With Over 500 genuine reviews on "TRUSTist" & Over 20,000 happy local customers!
We offer very competitive prices & will beat any genuine like for like written quote!



get together during the festive 
season, more focus may turn 
to our pets. The market for pet 
treats and toys has expanded in 
recent times, and we all want to 
spoil them rotten. However, to 
avoid heartaches this Christmas, 
beware of safety issues with some 
toys and treats that can present a 
choking hazard, particularly soft 
toy chews and raw hide chews 
with a knot at the end. These can 
be broken into small pieces that 
can be swallowed and cause an 
intestinal blockage, resulting in 
the need for surgical removal. 
Also be aware that chocolate 
and raisins are toxic if eaten in 
sizeable quantities by your dog, so 
keep food presents for people out 
of the way of inquisitive pups. 
If your pet is on long-term 
medication, make sure you 
have a supply to last over the 
Christmas period in case of 
further lockdowns. Lawton and 
Stoakes Veterinary Surgery will be 
open right up to Christmas Eve 
and over the bank holidays, and 
an emergency service is always 
available by ringing 01708 384 
444. 
We wish everyone and their pets 
a peaceful Christmas and a happy 
New Year!

Be careful of 
sharp firework 
debris!
Following Bonfire Night last 
month, we found several 
pieces of debris in our garden 
from exploded fireworks. This 
ranged from the normal pieces 
of cardboard to sharp plastic 
shards, some up to three inches 
long. Aside from the obvious 
environmental impacts of this, 
it does not bear thinking about 
what would happen if a young 
child or pet trod or fell onto these. 
Therefore, it may be a good idea 
to check your garden for anything 
similar if you or your neighbours 
have private fireworks displays 
over Christmas and the New Year.

DAVID TYLER

History of Saint 
Francis Hospice 
(continued)
When Saint Francis Hospice 
finally secured The Hall in 
Havering-atte-Bower during 
the summer of 1978, there were 
further obstacles to overcome. 
The empty mansion’s security 
consisted of some locked gates 
and a farm manager, with his 
fierce dog, on evening patrol. 
Insurance inspectors were not 
impressed. 
In July 1978, the Hospice received 
a letter to say that the insurance 
cover would be withdrawn unless 
security improved. Both Joan 
Matthews and co-founder Dr 
Dorothy Rule were firm believers 

in the power of the Christian faith. 
They were regulars at Reverend 
Richard Grinstead’s prayer groups 
at the church across the village 
green. “The vicar asked if we had 
any requests for prayers,” Joan 
recalled. “We told him about the 
Hall being unoccupied and the 
dilemma we were facing.” Enter 
Dave Wilson. Just a few days 
later at the Community Health 
Council offices, this tiny man with 
a face like a cherub poked his 
head around the door and said 
to Joan and Dorothy: “I’ve just 
been to a prayer meeting at St. 
John’s and I understand you need 
some help. I’m retired and could 
set up an office for you.” Dave’s 
daily manning of a fundraising 
office was enough to satisfy the 
insurance company. 
Find out more about how you can 
get involved by volunteering or 
fundraising by visiting sfh.org.
uk  .

Juice HQ
We are happy to highlight local 
businesses who offer something 
different to our community. 
Juice HQ is a relatively new 
and successful artisan maker 
of quality cold-pressed fruit/
vegetable juices, who have 
been based at Westbury Farm, 
Upminster since 2018. Their detox 
and cleanse programmes, ranging 
from full to mini cleanses, are 
delivered to doorsteps between 
3am and 8am in reusable glass 
bottles and cooler bags, like a 
milk-round but for juice.
Livestock on surrounding farms 
are fed with pulp left over from 
the process. The process is fully 
sustainable, with no waste. Cold 
press juicing is a process using 
machines that gently press 
(rather than grind) - meaning 
vital vitamins are preserved and 
resulting in a highly nutrient-
dense product. It takes more time 
but is worth it. Juice HQ detox 
and cleanse programs encourage 
removal of toxic build-up stored 
in our bodies, bringing back the 
healthiest feelings and a stronger 
immune system.
You can order from www.juicehq.
co.uk or follow their journey 
down at the farm via Facebook: 
Juice HQ  or Instagram: @_
juicehq .

Havering 
Astronomical 
Society
Wednesday 09 December, 7.45 for 
8pm, the Havering Astronomical 
Society (HAS) will host its annual
Christmas quiz; to be held online, 
and with a surprise twist this 
year! Test your knowledge on 
all matters celestial. Great fun, 
whatever your level of knowledge. 
To be presented by Peter Morris 
and Magda Wheatley, joint 
Meetings Secretaries of the HAS. 

17 continued on page 19

Is now the time to 
review your financial 
planning arrangements ?
   

 

 
A u s t i n  -  C h a p e l  
Independent Financial Advisers LLP 
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IN DOORS LTD
Local Manufacturers

COMPLETE NEW KITCHEN & BEDROOMS 
Supply only, or Supplied and Expertly Fitted, Design & Planning 

OR REPLACEMENT 
Kitchen & Wardrobe Doors

Vinyled-Gloss Slab, Handleless Matt Finish
Painted Solid Wood-BS/RAL- Farrow & Ball colours 

WORKTOPS - Laminate/Granite & Quartz 
Most Appliances available – Blanco, Neff, 

Siemens, Bosch, Belling etc. 
HANDLES - Large range Inc. SWAROVSKI 
Friendly & Helpful, Trade & Public Welcome

Visit our Showroom/Factory
Mon to Fri: 9am to 5pm, Sat. 9 to 1.30pm

Tel: 01708 671199
Units 5-7 ARCANY ROAD, S.OCKENDON RM15 5SX

Email: info@indoorsessex.co.uk
No appointment necessary
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It’ll be out of this world. Further 
details from Liz on 07706 885948 
or enquiries@havastro.co.uk  .
We will also be announcing the 
winner of our 2020 HAS Annual 
Photography Competition. This 
is our first year and we look 
forward to viewing the entries 
and showing some of them on the 
evening. Many thanks - Liz

Protect your 
pension
The Pension Protection Fund, 
a public body set up to protect 
people who have a defined benefit 
pension scheme, have joined 
with several other pension bodies 
to answer questions and give 
advice on the effect of COVID-19 
on private pensions and how to 
protect yourself against pension 
scams. This is in recognition 
that the current pandemic and 
economic uncertainty will have 
left many people worried about 
their finances and whether their 
pension is safe.
Together, they have produced a 
downloadable guide, which is 
available from www.ppf.co.uk/
news/covid-19-and-your-
pension  .

Meadowbanks 
Residential Care 
Home
Meadowbanks Residential Care 
Home in Hall Lane has asked us to 
let people know that they are now 
welcoming new admissions and 
(at the time of writing), due to the 
diligence of staff, their residents 
enjoy a COVID-19 free home.
Their full care service includes 
24-hour support by a trained care 
staff team, catering, housekeeping, 
handyman and laundry services. 
The home remains fully 
compliant with the Care Quality 
Commission.
Residents have access to a wealth 
of on-site amenities, including a 
quiet lounge/library, hair salon 
and en-suite rooms. There are 
age specific daily fitness activities, 

as well as an active social 
programme. The home is situated 
in four acres of secure tranquil 
countryside where residents can 
walk, sit in and attend organised 
activities e.g. picnics, professional 
entertainers, summer fun days 
and garden parties. For further 
details visit www.meadowbanks.
co.uk or ring 01708 330 140.

Grants available 
for small charities
The Marsh Christian Trust 
supports around 300 charities 
every year and focuses on 
providing funding which could 
help small organisations pay for 
various running costs, such as 
volunteer expenses, training days, 
equipment maintenance and 
other core outgoings.
Applicants must be a registered 
charity with the Charity 
Commission for England and 
Wales or the Office of the Scottish 
Charity Regulator. This does not 
include Community Interest 
Companies (CICs). Charities 
must have been established for 
more than one financial year 
and able to provide a full set of 
their most recent Annual Report 
and Accounts, or the equivalent 
financial information if their 
annual income is under £25,000.
Eligible charities must be working 
in the areas of arts and heritage, 
social welfare, environmental 
causes and animal welfare, 
education and training, or 
healthcare. Grants are unrestricted 
and range from £300 to £2,000, 
with new applications at the lower 
end of this scale. Applications 
are considered on the basis 
of the organisation’s financial 
position, performance against 
charitable aims and objectives 
and the ratio of voluntary income 
against fundraising expenses. 
Applications can be submitted at 
any time.
More information on the 
Trust and projects supported, 
can be found via www.
marshchristiantrust.org/grants/  

CLLR JOHN TYLER

The Arts Society, Havering.
Calling all art lovers. We would welcome your company

Do you enjoy superb lectures on the arts in all genres both high and low?
Are you available for meetings on the second Tuesday of each month at 10.45?

We are offering three months membership free of charge.
No commitment, we will not ask for any details other than requested below

The lectures use interactive Zoom technology.
To take advantage of this offer or obtain more information; send your  

email address and phone number to:  
Edward.gavigan@ntlworld.com 07765943921 Chairman

Paul
Madden
07971 964377
Level 2 Goalkeeping Coach



20

D.G. PLUMBING SERVICES
All plumbing work undertaken

 

01708 220994    07977 214541
52 The Grove Upminster  RM14 2ET  

FREE camera video gutter cleaning inspection
High reach vacuum tech 

No mess No ladders
FREE estimates
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Residents’ 
Association 
Councillor 
profile -  
Linda Hawthorn
Linda has been a councillor for 
Upminster Ward for thirty years 
and is currently the Leader of 
the Upminster and Cranham 
Residents’ Group. She has served 
on a wide range of committees 
and currently sits on the Strategic 
Planning, Governance, and 
Overview and Scrutiny committees.

Linda is passionate on animal 
welfare issues and takes an active 
interest in our local heritage and 
open spaces. She is chair of the 
Friends of the Old Chapel and is an 
active member of the Upminster 
Windmill Trust. Linda is also 
the Secretary for the Friends of 
Parklands and Chairman of �e 
Friends of Clockhouse Gardens. 
An ardent supporter of Upminster 
Town Centre, Linda has worked 
on the Christmas Lights event for a 
number of years .

Light up 
Havering – Keep 
your home safe
Our local police Safer 
Neighbourhood Teams have urged 
residents to ‘Light up Havering’ 
and reduce crime. If you’re out all 
day, then it’s advisable to use timer 
switches to automatically turn 
lights and a radio on when it gets 
dark.
• Consider �tting door and 

window alarms. �ese can be 
cheap to buy and simple to �t

• Double lock your doors and 
consider �tting a burglar alarm

• If you go out in the evening, shut 
the curtains and leave lights on

 �e Met Police have some 
excellent advice around crime 

prevention on their website 
– www.met.police.uk/cp/
crime-prevention/residential-
burglary/ or you can give the 
Safer Neighbourhood Teams a call 
(Upminster Ward – 0208 721 2726 
or Cranham Ward – 0208 721 2578).

Pond Walk 
Pond
�e pond at Pond Walk continues 
to thrive thanks to the e�orts of 
a great team from the council. 
In spite of current di�culties, 
the team spent three days in late 
October cutting the grass, trimming 
the willow tree and scooping out 
reeds that had started to clog the 
water with a mini-digger. �e pond 
is a great asset to the area and on 
behalf of the residents and locals, 
I would like to express our sincere 
thanks for all the hard work. 

BOB ORRISS

Govani Chemists
Please note that Govani Chemist 
have told us that they will be 
opening on Christmas Day, 
Boxing Day and New Years Day 
from 10am-1pm at 87 Front Lane, 
Cranham. 

Oldest Oak Tree 
�ere is always some rivalry about 
the age of trees, and which tree 
is the oldest in a borough. Oak 
trees are usually very long lasting, 
with one in Lincolnshire believed 
to be over a thousand years old. 
Here, in Havering, a sessile oak in 
Harold Hill is believed the oldest 
at 380 years, but Upminster does 
not come far behind. �e huge 
oak on the corner of Little Gaynes 
Lane and Little Gaynes Gardens is 
thought to be 330 years old. I would 
be interested in readers’ views, if 
they know of any older?

CLLR LINDA HAWTHORN

Halloween 
Fundraising
With the Covid restrictions 
a�ecting so many events and family 
occasions, it is good to see some 
people turning this negative into a 
positive. During the period leading 
up to Halloween, an

continued on page 22



Upminster family decided to put 14 
di�erent displays in their garden, 
with ghosts and skeleton themes.  
�ey had skeletons of people and 
dogs doing laundry, gymnastics, 
dancing and even sitting at mock 
computers. Not only did it give 
their neighbours a laugh, they 
raised a massive £15,873 pounds for 
Saint Francis Hospice. Well Done!

CLLR LINDA HAWTHORN

180-182 
Exchange House, 
St Marys Lane, 
Upminster 
�e Council have informed us of 
their decision regarding planning 
application number P1044.20, for 
conversion of B1 (O�ce) building 
to C3 (Residential), involving 
demolition of existing rear 
extension and garage structure, 
rear in�ll extension and alterations 
to the building and elevations to 
create 7 x 2-bed and 1 x 1-bed �ats 
with associated basement storage 
area, parking and amenity spaces.
After carefully considering the 
planning issues and any comments 
received, the council decided to 
refuse the application.

Hazel Sargent - 
Calendar Girl for 
Upminster Golf 
Club
Covid lockdown was a di�cult time 
for us all. However, Hazel Sargent, 
an octogenarian of Cranham 
Gardens, found a way to raise a 
smile for the Ladies section of 
Upminster Golf Club, by creating 

and posing as a di�erent ‘saucy’ 
character and posting it daily 
onto the Ladies Whatsapp group! 
Eventually Hazel compiled a set of 
twelve di�erent photographs and 
her lovely family have put these 
together to make a calendar.
Every year Upminster Golf Club 
Captains raise money for a charity 
and this year it is for Little Havens 
Hospice. Hazel has kindly o�ered 
copies of her calendar to raise 
money for this wonderful Charity. If 
you are looking for a stocking �ller 
(and Hazel is a stocking �ller!), then 
the calendar is on sale at the club 
at the Pro Shop at a cost of £10, or 
please telephone 07787 806 802.

CLLR RON OWER

News from 
Kusoombugh
�e Kusoombugh Indian 
Restaurant in St.Marys Lane, has 
informed us that (restrictions 
permitting) they will be open 
through out the Christmas and New 
Year period, with the exception of 
Christmas Day. �ey are also doing 
deliveries. Please see their advert 
on page 12 for full contact details.

Thanks to the 
Bell 
We received a large number of 
nice comments on the poppy 
decorations outside the Bell School 
( Upminster Junior and Infants ), 
in St.Marys Lane. �e school has 
over the years had some great 
decorations on their railings - Well 
Done.
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Upminster Ward

Linda Hawthorn 01708 225451

lindahawthorn@hotmail.co.uk

Ron Ower 07721 780372

CouncillorRon.Ower@havering.gov.uk

Chris Wilkins 07960 059195

CouncillorChristopher.Wilkins@havering.gov.uk 

ASSOCIATION COUNCILLORS
 

Cranham Ward

Gillian Ford 01708 641317

councillorgillian.ford@havering.gov.uk

Linda Van den Hende  01708 223761

lindavandenhende@btinternet.com

John Tyler 07982 962925

JohnTylerUCResidents@outlook.com

Article & Advertising Submission Deadlines
Articles - 1st Month / Advertising - 3rd Month

Copy to be received on or before the above dates one Month 
prior to the publish date. Please note that submitting an article 
does not guarantee publication. Email:bulletinra@yahoo.co.uk

ASSOCIATION CONTACTS
Commercial Advertising

Martin Flower 07785 244212 
bulletinra@yahoo.co.uk

Upminster Organiser 
Chris Wilkins 07960 059 195

wilkinschristopher7@gmail.com

Cranham Organiser & Residents’ 
Association Website 

John Tyler (07982 962925) 
www.ucra.co.uk

Discount DIY & Hardware Supplies

Real Christmas Trees supplier for over 40 years 
• First class trees at great prices.
• Full range of sizes available.
• We are open 7 days a week 

(Monday- Saturday 8am- 5pm and Sunday 9am-3pm)
Free local delivery

49 Butts Green Road, Emerson Park, Hornchurch, RM11 2JS 
Telephone: 01708 440151
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Janice's Electrolysis Clinic 
(Formally known as Diane Matthews Clinic)

Book Free Consultation 
Now - worth £35

01708 727239
Janice specialises in permanent hair removal
 for white hairs, grey, blond and dark hairs, 

for fair skin, Asian skin and darker skin colours.
 Other treatments eliminate: 

Facial Thread Veins and Spider Naevi
Skin Tags, Common Warts & Milia.

 
See website for more information

I have worked in this practice for over 25 years and can o�er quality assured treatments and expertise
which is second to none. So if you want honest advice and excellent treatment please don’t hesitate to get in touch. 

www.janiceselectrolysisclinic.co.uk

T:�01708�470�420

M:�07939�134�862
215576

215576

•�REPAIRS�•�SERVICING •�INSTALLATION

•�GAS�LEAKS�•�LANDLORD�CERTS�•�POWER�FLUSHING

•�PLUMBING REPAIRS�• WATER�LEAKS

A1 GAS�BOILERS
INSTALLATION�SERVICE�&�REPAIRS

EngineerAPPROVED�INSTALLER

OVER�40�YEARS�EXPERIENCE

 Could you be a Shared Lives Carer?  

to support a vulnerable adult to live independently as part of 
your family, we will offer you training, support and a weekly 
allowance of up to £450 per week  

 



J. WRIGHT - ELECTRICIAN
REWIRES
EXTRA SOCKETS
COOKER POINTS
SECURITY LIGHTS

CITY & GUILDS QUALIFIED
FOR ALL ELECTRICAL

INSTALLATION

FREE ESTIMATES
CALL  01708 448402

DAVID WILLIAMS & SONS
LANDSCAPE GARDENER AND

NURSERY MAN
 ★ PAVING A SPECIALITY                      
 ★ WALLING
 ★ TREE FELLING, FENCING
 
DAY, EVENING’S AND WEEKEND’S 01708 700557 . 4 WILLOW WALK 

UPMINSTER. RM14.1XH. MOBILE: 07788 725853

AllCARPENTRY
All Aspects of Carpentry

S taircases,  L aminate F looring,  F latpacks,
D oors,  S kirting,  K itchens,  W ardrobes

W W W .A L L CA R PEN T R Y .CO .U K  
T EL : 0 1 7 0 8  5 2 5 6 8 2
MO B : 0 7 9 5 0  3 8 4 5 9 5

Printed by Herts & Essex Printers, Unit 14, Mead Business Centre, Hertford, SG13 7BJPublished by Upminster & Cranham Residents’ Association. 

27 Corbets Tey Road, Upminster, RM14 2AR
01708 222398

www.stuartikeman.co.uk

FOOT HEALTH TREATMENTS
£30.00 Home Visits

A friendly, efficient and professional service




